Notes from the meeting of 
Hertfordshire Practice-based Commissioning Leads

22nd April 2008
1.00 – 2.30

LMC Office, Aston, Stevenage
	IN ATTENDANCE

	West Herts PBC Leads

Mark Jones, PM (DacCom)

Peter Bodden, PM (WatCom)

Ken Spooner, PM (Red House)

Nicolas Small, GP (Hertsmere)

Margaret Stockham, adviser (Hertsmere)


	East & North Herts PBC Leads
Mary Bishop, PM (Stevenage)

Kamal Nagpal, GP (South Locality)

Peter Shilliday, GP (WelHat)



	LMC

Peter Graves, Chief Executive
Mark Andrews, Chair of Herts Sub-committee
Rachel Lea, LMC/PCT Liaison Manager (Herts)

	Apologies

Mary McMinn, PM (DacCom)

Roger Sage, GP (StahCom)

Mo Girach, Chief Executive (StahCom)
	John Phipps, PM (WelHat)

Martin Hoffman, GP (North Herts)

Peter Keller, GP (East)




1. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

a. Item 2, paragraph 2: it was noted that at the time of the meeting not all GPs in Welhat were aware that the Darzi clinic would be sited at Welwyn Garden City.

b. Item 4, Financial situation: concern was expressed that there continues to be a lack of financial information which means PBC groups are having to produce their commissioning plans without knowing their budgets. Groups have been told that the finance department is recalculating the fair shares’ budgets and more work is needed on the secondary care budgets. Concern was expressed that, based on experience to date, there is little confidence that the budgets will be accurate once produced, and there will be no opportunity to discuss the budgets before the commissioning plans are to be submitted. The SHA has established a forum for PBC leads across East of England but the SHA lead for primary care, Nicola Jones, has now left. In discussion, the leads agreed that the delays in receiving budgets will not delay the production of a commissioning plan, but the concern that the budgets may be wrong when finally produced means that groups may end up putting emphasis on the wrong areas. The PCT needs to recognise that if it misses its deadlines (e.g. for producing financial or public health information) then the PBC groups will also need to defer its deadlines.

c. Item 7, Training: Dr Graves confirmed that the LMC can arrange any training, clinical or non-clinical, as required.
2. Provider services
Some of the PBC Leads in West Herts reported on their recent communications with Provider Services. As a result of making it clear what service the PBC group wished to commission, Provider Services had started to respond appropriately. It seems that by inviting Provider Services to be involved in the PBC group’s commissioning process (rather than waiting for Provider Services to involve PBC groups in its service plans) the PBC group was able to lead the process, not accept changes made without their involvement, and establish good relationships with Provider Services. It was noted that adult services were more responsive in this way than children’s services. PBC groups felt that the PCT used the notion of TUPE as a threat or delaying factor when PBC groups raised the idea of serving notice; it was pointed out that TUPE does not necessarily apply and more clarity is required.
It was noted that the children’s agenda is more complicated, with many national must-dos for which the PCT (and therefore PBC groups) are obliged to commission. However, plans to meet the targets are drawn up by the PCT and local authorities with little reference to PBC groups, who are then informed as an after thought. It was agreed that this is an area where PBC groups could work collaboratively to commission work around children’s services and the LMC may be in a good position to advise GPs. Dr Graves suggested that Toni Horne may be available to do some work on this and will explore this possibility.
3. PBC Framework and Key Performance Indicators
The Fast Track process of allowing projects costing below £100k (or £1 per patient) to be approved without having to go through the Governance Committee was welcomed, but it was noted that the project had to have been referred to in the Commissioning Plan which may stifle new projects that occur during the year. It was recognised that the PCT does need to have some governance processes for the use of public money, even if these are cumbersome and bureaucratic. A flow chart for decision making would be useful. It was pointed out that the PCT does not yet have a Performance Framework.
PBC Leads reported back from a meeting with Navigant consultants to agree key performance indicators (KPIs) for PBC. The PBC Leads were able to separate those KPIs over which they had no influence from those which came within their remit; it was agreed that if they cannot influence something, they should not be measured on it. There was some confusion at the meeting between what is within the GMS/PMS contract and what are commissioning indicators. It was reported that the meeting was very rushed and the work unfinished. The leads have not seen the final list of KPIs which are to go to the PEC on May 18th and are not sure whether what will be presented to PEC will be the final document. 
4. Free Choice and Choose and Book following the end of the DES
The PCT has developed a LES for Choose and Book which is going to the PEC on 23rd April. Some practices have stopped using C&B since the DES ended. Practices continue to have problems with C&B and the LES will need to take this into account.

5. Extended Hours and Darzi Health Centres
Dr Shilliday reported that he is no longer on the project group for E&N Herts as he has a conflict of interest (as he is part of the group bidding to provide the service). Welhat GPs have now formed a provider company in which all practices in Welhat are involved and are working with the hospital Trust. At the same time, some of the GPs (with the support of all the group) continue to challenge the decision to site the Darzi Clinic in Welwyn Garden City and have referred the process to the Scrutiny Committee. 

Mark Jones reported that the Hemel GPs are also forming a provider company and contemplating bidding to provide the service for West Herts.

It was agreed that the Hemel group and the Welhat group could usefully work together and share ideas. 

The PCT has written a LES for extended hours which will go to the PEC on 23rd April. The Department of Health has issued some guidance which allows some flexibilities on issues such as concurrent working. Dr Andrews reported that the PCT is also considering the possibility of an additional LES.

6. CATS Roadshow

It was reported that StahCom has organised a roadshow for April 24th about the various CATS currently provided across St Albans and Harpenden. The event was organised for the local GPs, but would welcome anyone from other PBC groups who may be interested in finding out more about how the CATS work. Dr Graves reported that he had heard from within the high ranks of the PCT that PBC groups are still confusing the providing and commissioning roles of GPs. This was refuted by the PBC Leads who reported that this confusion lies within the PCT management, not within practices who are very clear of their separate functions and ensure that different GPs are involved in provision from commissioning.
It was reported that there does remain a “them and us” culture between the PCT and PBC groups, although the groups considered that this may be how the PCT interprets PBC leads’ assertive stance on certain issues. It was also noted that there are different attitudes depending on where the manager sits with the PCT: some of the PBC support managers are more aligned to “their” PBC group than others. There also seems to be internal conflicts within the PCT between primary care and commissioning, and between these directorates and the directorate of strategic commissioning wherein reside the data analysts. Dr Graves agreed to reflect these points back to Anne Walker.
7. PCT/PBC/PEC Meeting 14th May

It was noted that the PCT has organised a meeting for all PBC Leads and the PEC for 14th May.
8. Any other urgent business

a. Maternity Services review

It was noted that the PCT is carrying out a review of maternity services in Hertfordshire and has arranged a meeting for GPs on 15th May, 6.30-8.30 at QEII.

b. Retinal Screening

It was reported that retinal screening is working well in East & North Herts. Leads in West Herts were not aware of any improvements yet.

9. Future meetings
To be arranged.

Actions arising from the meeting

(i) LMC to look at how it can support PBC groups to work together on the children’s agenda
(ii) Dr Graves to write to Anne Walker about PBC Leads’ view of PBC
(iii) LMC to arrange next meetings for July and September
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